
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

          Important Dates 
 

Brush Removal 2017 (Scheduled start dates) 
 

 April 3, 2017   May 1, 2017 

 September 5, 2017  October 2, 2017 
            (Day after Labor Day) 
 

Leaf Removal (Unincorporated Areas) 
 

 Leaf Removal Start Date – November 13, 2017 

There will be only 1 (one) pass through  

the township.  (See page 13) 
 

Board Meeting Dates for 2017 – 7:00 p.m. 
 130 Arbor Avenue, West Chicago, IL 
 

 January 9  February 13 

 March 13  April 10 

May 8   June 12 

July 10  August 14 

 September 11  October 9 

 November 20  December 11 
 

Annual Town Meeting – 7:00 p.m. – April 11, 2017 
 Winfield Township Road District  

 30W575 Roosevelt Road, West Chicago, IL   
 

Winfield Township Open House – 11:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. 

 Saturday, March 11, 2017 

 30W575 Roosevelt Road, West Chicago, IL 
 

Used Vegetable Oil Drop off Site (See page 37) 
  

Mondays – 7a.m. to 11 a.m. 
    (Except Holidays 2/20/17, 5/29/17, 

  9/4/17, 10/9/17, & 12/25/17) 
 

Recycling Extravaganza (See page 39) 
  

Saturday, September 30, 2017 

 9 a.m to Noon 
 

 

 

 

R
e

tu
rn

 S
e

rv
ic

e
s
 R

e
q

u
e

s
t 

  

 

30W575 Roosevelt Road 

P.O. Box 617 

 West Chicago, IL 60186-617 
 

Phone: 630-231-8850 
Fax: 630-231-9508 

 
E-mail: road@winfieldtownship.com 

 

Website: www.winfieldtownship.com 
 

Hours: M – F,  7:00 am to 3:30 pm 
 

 

 

John S. Dusza 
Highway Commissioner 

 

mailto:road@winfieldtownship.com
http://www.winfieldtownship.com/


 

 

 
          

 

  

 

 
(Approximate limits) 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
                           

 

 

 

 

A Message From the Highway Commissioner 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

     Dear Resident: 

 

The Winfield Township Road District is pleased to 

provide this resident handbook.  Information in the 

handbook addresses the most often asked questions 

regarding services and information for the 40 miles (80 

lane miles) of Road District maintained roads in the 

unincorporated areas of Winfield Township.  Be sure to 

note the list of important dates, especially for brush pick-

up.  Start date for leaf pick-up will be announced later in 

the year. 

 

If you have any further questions, suggestions, or 

concerns please do not hesitate to contact my staff or me.   

Be sure to give a contact name, address and phone 

number.   We look forward to talking with you. 

 

Sincerely, 

      

 
 

     John S. Dusza 

     Winfield Township Highway Commissioner  

 

 

Not to scale 
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Road District 
 

John S. Dusza, as Highway Commissioner  

of Winfield Township Road District, maintains  

40 miles (80 lane miles) of road right-of-ways  

(ROW) which are many of the streets in the  

unincorporated areas of Winfield Township.   

The Road District does not maintain State,  

County Municipal or private roads.  The road  

ROW consists of the paved street, gravel shoulder and an additional area that 

is used for drainage.  The width of the ROW’s can vary; contact the Road 

District office to get the width of the ROW of your street.  Within the ROW, 

the Road District assumes many responsibilities.  Among these are the 

following maintenance responsibilities:  
 

Asphalt Patching  Asphalt Re-surfacing 

Drainage   Gravel Shouldering 

Litter Pick-up   Roadside Mowing 

Road Striping   Traffic Control Signing 

Winter Tree Removal  J.U.L.I.E. Locates 

Winter Snow and Ice Control 

 

The Township also offers these additional services. 

 

Brush Pick-up    

Leaf Pick-up 

 

Your Road District is equipped to handle most of these duties and to contract 

some with private enterprise.  We have excellent intergovernmental 

cooperation with the municipalities in and around township boundaries.  

Manpower and equipment are often exchanged to make all of us more 

efficient. 

 

PERMITS ARE REQUIRED FOR ALL WORK WITHIN THE 

RIGHT-OF-WAY AND FOR SOME PROJECTS ON PRIVATE 

PROPERTY. 

 

The following pages will explain how these various programs work, what the 

Road District is trying to accomplish and how you, the taxpayer, can assist us 

and benefit from our services. 
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PERMITS 
 

As stated on the previous pages permits are required for all work 

except grass cutting in the parkways.  ALSO, SOME WORK THAT 

REQUIRES A DUPAGE COUNTY PERMIT REQUIRES A REVIEW 

AND A TOWNSHIP ROAD DISTRICT PERMIT/BOND. 
 

Projects requiring County Building Permits but exempt from Township 

permits and/or bonds are: 

 

 Satellite Dishes           Alarm Systems 

 Signs (except large billboards)         Electrical/Plumbing work 

  
 

If the permit is for a room addition, shed, etc. the Township will issue a 

permit and a $1,000 refundable construction cash bond is required.  The 

bond is fully refundable after the project is completed and no damage 

has been found in the Township road right-of-way.  It is the 

homeowner’s responsibility to apply for the refund of bond money. 

 

Should there be any damage to the ditch, the shoulder or the road that is not 

corrected, we will make repairs and deduct the cost from the bond. 
 

Under no circumstances is the Township Road pavement and /or Road Right-

of-Way to be used for dumping of material. 
 

Any time work is done in the parkway or street in front of the property a 

permit is required.  Examples are tree planting, driveway installation or 

driveway replacement.  It is important that the Road District be 

notified at least two weeks prior to the scheduled date of driveway 

improvements.   The drainage ditch and condition of the existing 

culvert will be evaluated.  In some instances, the Township will need to 

do ditch work or culvert replacement and to avoid having a newly paved 

driveway disturbed, this should be completed before any driveway 

improvements have started. 
 

Driveway lights and sprinkler systems cannot be installed in the parkway.  

They should be installed within the confines of your property.  Damage to 

unauthorized installations is the complete responsibility of the homeowner.  

Unauthorized work may be removed and charges for the work assessed 

to the homeowner.  
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Residential Permits   
 

Projects that may require a $1,500 Bond 

New Construction, Replacement or Relocation of Driveway, 

($1,500 per driveway), In-Ground Pool, Sprinkler Systems, 

Room Additions, Garages, and Concrete Patios 
 

Projects that may require a $1,000 Bond  

Shed (concrete floor) Paver Brick Patio 

Dumpsters   Mailbox Structures 
 

1. Commercial Permit – Rate determined at time of request in the 

amount of the improvement in the parkway. 
 

2. Red-tagged Projects – Permits are all $1,500 
 

3. Roofing, Siding, Fences, Sheds, Above-ground Pools need to be 

reviewed and $1,000 bond may be required. 
 

4. Residents on private roads are required to apply for permit and 

bond.   
 

5. Mailbox structures are a potential hazard and are not condoned 

by the Township.  A homeowner wishing to construct a mailbox 

structure must obtain a permit to do so.  In the event a mailbox 

structure is damaged, repairs/replacement is the sole 

responsibility of the property owner. 
 

6. This is only a guide and is not all inclusive.  Permit fees are 

subject to change.  Any expenses (such as lawyer fees, 

restoration of right-of-way, removal of unauthorized drainage 

pipe, bank charges for returned checks, etc.) incurred by the 

Township due to any issue involving a permit are the 

responsibility of the obligor designated on the permit/bond. 

 

7. Permit inspections are not conducted during the winter 

months when snow is on the ground. 
 
 

Call the Road District Office, 630-231-8850 to make an appointment. 
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BRUSH/LEAF REMOVAL PROGRAM 
 

Winfield Township offers brush and leaf pick-up as a service to residents in 

the unincorporated areas.  The Township has not been directed by DuPage 

County to offer these services and the Township is not reimbursed by the 

County for the cost of supplying these services.  Therefore, we ask for your 

cooperation in following the guidelines.  

 

BRUSH REMOVAL PROGRAM 
 

The Township Brush Removal Program is for the homeowner’s convenience.  

We have a brush chipper designed to chip those limbs and branches that do 

not qualify as YARD WASTE. Our equipment is not designed to grind small 

twigs and evergreen trimmings.  Your garbage service will take yard waste 

and roots for nominal cost.  IF IT CAN BE PUT INTO A BAG, THEN IT 

IS YARD WASTE. 
 

WHEN:  Brush is picked up four (4) times a year which begins the first 

Monday of April, May, September and October and it takes approximately 

one week per month to pick up the Township.       

  
WHAT: Brush is hereby defined as trimmings from bushes or shrubs, as 

well as tree branches from trimming and/or pruning trees.  Not considered to 

be brush are logs, root balls (not dirt), stumps, grass clippings, flowers, 

weeds, plants, leaves, lumber or anything in plastic bags or other such 

containers.  This brush pick-up program is for the sole use of the 

residents of unincorporated Winfield Township, and shall not be used by 

contractors and/or residents clearing lots for homes, private roads, 

entrances or more open space.  Cutting down a tree is not considered to be 

trimming or pruning and the Township will not remove the debris. 

 

GUIDELINES:  Brush must not be placed on the parkway any earlier than 

the Saturday before the scheduled Monday pick-up in the area. 

 

All brush must be cut in lengths up to six (6) feet and no larger than six (6) 

inches in diameter.  ALL BRUSH PLACED ON THE PARKWAY FOR 

PICK-UP MUST BE SECURELY BUNDLED WITH BALING TWINE 

(which can be purchased at your local hardware store) NOT WIRE, and 

each bundle shall not exceed 50 pounds in weight. 
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Cut ends facing out! Not in roadway!  For future pickup, brush must look 

similar to this! 

 

 

Items that do not conform to these guidelines will not be picked up by the 

Township and will be the sole responsibility of the homeowner as to their 

proper disposal. 
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*Note – Anything over 6” in diameter should be cut into fireplace-length 

logs and used as such.  

 

Please do not “hide” thorny tree branches (such as Olive or Washington 

Hawthorne trees) inside piles.  Place these next to larger piles and our crews 

will take them.  They need special care; they can cause injury. 
 

If there is a question regarding brush placement, please give our office a 

call at 630-231-8850. 
 

STORM DAMAGE: One week after a severe storm the Township 

may start brush pick-up to remove debris.  A severe storm is defined as a 

storm producing enough damage that the Township road crews need to 

clear roads and Rights-of-Ways of trees/branches for traffic.  Please 

follow the brush pick-up guidelines; branches need to be bundled and 

tied securely with baling twine.  Should a tree come down during a storm 

on private property it is the responsibility of the homeowner for its proper 

disposal. 

 
Disposal of Christmas Trees – The Road District does not conduct a special 

pick-up for Christmas trees, the trees will be removed by your garbage 

hauler. 
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LEAF PICK-UP PROGRAM  
 

The leaf removal program takes place in the fall and is designed to 

supplement the homeowner’s leaf disposal responsibilities. This program is 

not designed to remove 100% of your leaves.   From the start date to the 

time the snow falls is a very short window of time, therefore the 

Township guarantees just one pass through the Township.  The 

Township removes leaves on 48 miles or 96 lane miles of road throughout 

the Township.    

 

WHEN: Leaf removal will begin November 13, 2017.  Watch for 

information in the Fall Winfield Township Newsletter and signs will be 

placed in your area approximately one week prior to your area’s pick-up 

date.  Once the crews have gone down your street, do not place leaves out, 

because the crews will not be back.  Other options for leaf removal are: 

mulching, hiring someone to rake and haul away the leaves or contacting 

your garbage hauler for their guidelines.   

 

 

 

 

 

      

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

GUIDELINES: 
1. Leaves are not to be placed on pavement or road. 

2. Place loose leaves, not mulched, in a long row, along frontage 

of property, parallel to edge of road, no further than 5 feet from 

pavement. 

3. If on a street with drainage ditches, please rake leaves between 

the ditch and edge of the road.  Storing leaves in the ditch 

presents problems during rainstorms. 

4. Do not include any other debris such as cans, paper, bottles,    

      rocks, logs, brush, or construction materials.  These objects can              

     damage the equipment or cause injury to the crews. 
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5. Leaves that are in non-compliance and therefore not 

picked up, will then be the homeowner’s responsibility 

to remove. 
6. Weather dictates as to how soon after the start date your leaves 

are collected. 

7. Once the crew has gone down your street, it is 

considered the one and only pass on your street 

(whether your leaves were out or not.) 
 

 

 

GARBAGE REMOVAL SERVICE 
 

Residents of the unincorporated areas are responsible for the removal 

of their own waste.  There are several waste haulers in the area; check 

with your homeowner’s association or your neighbor for references.  

Keep in mind the fewer trucks in an area helps to prevent long term 

damages to the roads. 
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PARKING VIOLATIONS 
 

An Ordinance is in effect in unincorporated Winfield Township that prohibits 

parking on roads or the road right-of-way at any time.  Ordinance #2013-07 

was adopted November 18, 2013.  The Township has chosen to enforce this 

ordinance due to parking conflicts with safety and emergency vehicles.    

 
 

 

 
 

Ditches 

 

 
 Paved 

       

 

 

 

Area 

 
Ditches 

 

 
 

 

 

Road Right of Way 

 

 

 

Road Right of Way 

 

 

         
Parking Violations will be issued to vehicles and/or other equipment parked 

on Township roads or the road right-of-way.   The $50.00 fine can be paid by 

mail in the envelope provided or in person at the DuPage County Clerk of the 

Circuit Court, 505 North County Farm Road, Wheaton, IL  60187.   

 

Temporary parking permits will be issued for special occasions only and 

must be arranged at least three days in advance by calling the Winfield 

Township Road District Office at 630-231-8850. 

 

Township road right-of-ways are not to be used for parking of trailers, boats, 

campers, etc.  These items are to be stored on homeowner’s property in 

accordance with the DuPage County Zoning Regulations. 
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The Township will often post an area by subdivision using a sign similar to 

the one shown above.  Streets that lead into a subdivision will be posted with 

this sign or one similar to it and the no parking ordinance applies to all the 

streets within a given subdivision.    Vehicles parked in violation are subject 

to being ticketed.   

  

Vehicles which are marked “For Sale” are also not allowed to be parked on 

Township Road Right-of-Way.   
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SNOW & ICE CONTROL 
 

Winfield Township begins salting when the snow starts to accumulate and 

traffic safety is affected.  We spread rock salt treated with a liquid organic 

based deicer, which will melt snow and ice when ambient temperatures are as 

low as 0 degrees.   The Township’s goal is to remove snow and/or ice from 

the road pavement with a minimal amount of impact on the environment. 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

The Township has adopted a parking ban but relies on the cooperation of our 

residents.  There is also a County wide No Parking ban and you can be fined 

for parking on the street and/or road right-of-way (see page 17 for more 

information).  Please do not park on your street if snow is anticipated or has 

not yet been plowed. Parking on cul-de-sacs, dead ends, turn-arounds and on 

the street should be avoided when plow trucks are out.  Parked cars in these 

areas prevent the plows from removing the snow properly and/or turning 

around and are subject to being towed at the owner’s expense.  Our crew 

does not intentionally “plow in” your drive nor aim for your mailbox.  Our 

snowplows are of the same side delivery design as all other municipalities.  

This is the fastest and most efficient means to remove snow from streets.  As 

a result, snow is discharged toward the road edges and inevitably into 

driveways.  If possible delay the time you clear the driveway until the plows 

have cleared your street. 
 

Garbage cans should be placed off the road and on your driveway 

to avoid being hit by the plow.  Prompt removal of empty 

containers is also recommended.   
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Occasionally heavy slush discharged from a plow will knock down a 

mailbox.  Most mailboxes, if properly placed and installed, will withstand 

heavy slush.  The homeowner should periodically inspect and repair his 

mailbox in order to avoid it being damaged by heavy slush.  The Township 

will not be responsible for damage to improperly placed or neglected 

mailboxes.  If your mailbox meets specifications and is damaged as a result 

of our work, contact the Road District and we will replace it. 

 

 

A SMART WAY TO SHOVEL YOUR DRIVE 
 

Here is a good way property owners can clear their driveways to reduce the 

possibility of becoming snowbound after plows complete their work.  By 

shoveling or plowing snow in the same direction as traffic and making a 

snow collection pocket, the snow collected by the plows will accumulate in 

the pocket rather than into the driveway opening. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

GARBAGE CANS 
 

The Township is not responsible for damaged garbage cans.  

Placing your garbage receptacles well within your driveway, far 

enough away from the path of the snow plows will help to prevent 

your garbage cans from being damaged.  This teamwork will also 

help your refuse collector to have a clear and full access to your 

receptacles.  Your full cooperation is greatly appreciated by all.  
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MAILBOX INSTALLATION GUIDELINE 
 

The following Postal Service guidelines apply to the installation of a rural 

style mailbox on a post in front of your home.  

 

The bottom of the mailbox should be forty (40) inches above the ground.  

The front of the mailbox should be eight (8) inches in from the back of the 

curb or edge of the road or shoulder.  Posts should be 4 x 4-inch wood posts 

or a two (2) inch thin-wall steel pipe.  Not acceptable are mailboxes closer 

than eight (8) inches or protruding into the street.  Not acceptable are posts 

larger than 4 x 4 such as railroad ties, mailboxes in brick piers, I-beams, etc. 

 

Snow removal for mailbox approaches is the responsibility of the 

homeowner when mailboxes are not installed according to the guidelines. 

 

If installed properly and the mailbox is damaged by Township equipment 

when snow plowing, we will replace it with a “standard” 4 x 4 wood post and 

support.  Mailbox replacement is the standard box, model 1C.  If the post is 

damaged, it will be repaired temporarily and replaced in the spring or 

summer.  Not all mailbox damage is from the Township equipment.  Old, 

rotted, rusted through posts, or vandalized boxes are not the Township’s 

responsibility.  If the mailbox does not conform to the above guidelines, the 

Township will not be held responsible. 

  

Mailbox structures are a potential hazard and are not condoned by the 

Township.  A homeowner wishing to construct a mailbox structure must 

obtain a permit to do so.  In the event a mailbox structure is damaged, 

repairs/replacement is the sole responsibility of the property owner. 
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MISCELLANEOUS MAINTENANCE 
 

Traffic Signs – We erect and maintain most of the stop, speed limit and 

caution signs on Township rights-of-way. Stop signs are inspected weekly 

and other signs are inspected each month.  If you notice a missing sign, 

please notify this office so we may quickly replace it and avoid potential 

accidents.  Stop Signs and Speed Limit Signs, new or changes to existing 

signs, are regulated by the DuPage County Engineer.  Requests for signs or 

sign changes must come from the Township Highway Commissioner.  Do 

Not Contact the County directly; contact the Road District office, 630-231-

8850 to start the procedure. 

 

Mowing – We mow rural area rights-of-way 4-5 times per season.  

 

 

 

Ditch Work –  

Not all ditches need to be re-ditched.   

This work is performed April to October.  

Ditching is scheduled by the area 

(subdivision), not necessarily by the 

address.  Restoration to the worked area will 

be completed at a later time.  You will be 

put on the ditch list when you call. 
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Tree Removal – Trees that are dead  

on the Township road right-of-way 

are marked in the summer or early  

fall and then removed during the  

winter season.  The Township  

does not prune or trim trees.  

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

Litter Pick-up – Performed as necessary. 

 

Right-of-way – Usually 33’ from the pavement centerline.  R.O.W. is for 

the exclusive use of the Township and Utilities.  

 

R.O.W. is not to be used by the homeowners, Keep the following on the 

homeowner’s property: 

1. Fences (including invisible dog fences) 

2. Plantings (Keep landscape plantings off the R.O.W) 

3. Additional drainage (Altering existing drainage is not allowed) 

4. Decorative landscape 

5. Sprinkler Systems 

 

Do not use the road pavement or R.O.W. for dumping gravel, mulch, black 

dirt, etc.  All materials and/or equipment should be on the homeowner’s 

property 

 

Block Parties – Advance notification is required when planning a block 

party.   Residents assume complete responsibility for this activity which 

includes notifying the DuPage County Sheriff’s office as well as the 

appropriate Fire Protection District.  At all times residents who live in the 

area must have access to their property.  Signs are available at the Road 

District office.  A deposit will be required when picking up signs and will be 

returned when signs are brought back to the Road District.    
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Asphalt Patching – 
Potholes are filled as 

required. 



YOUR HELP IS NEEDED 

 
To help keep costs down and consequently keep your taxes down, we offer 

the following suggestions: 

 

Brush Pick-up – Please do not throw your brush into a tangled heap.  Do not 

pile it too high.  Do not bring it out after the truck has passed.  It will 

not be picked up until the next scheduled month.  It will help 

expedite the work if instructions are followed. 

      

Leaf Pick-up – Rake leaves next to the road.  The suction hose extension  

will not reach too far. 
 

Snow Plowing – Please move cars off the street when you hear the forecast  

predicting a snowfall. It helps us to do a better job.  Do not clean 

your driveway into the street.  It presents a hazardous condition 

to motorists and is against the law.  Keep your garbage cans in 

your driveway on those snowy days.  Helpful hint: When facing 

the street, pile snow on the right side of your driveway to help avoid 

the snow plow re-dumping snow into driveway. 

 

General – Newly seeded areas need water.  Please help us to water them. 

 

Street Lights – Within unincorporated Township areas street lights are 

maintained by ComEd.  If you see a street light with a burned-out 

bulb call ComEd customer service number, 1-800-334-7661.  Should 

a replacement not be made within a reasonable period of time, please 

call this office.  Street lights, if needed in a subdivision, require a 

petition requesting their installation with the understanding that cost 

for labor and material will be assessed to the homeowner.  After 

installation, monthly rate usage and maintenance fees are paid from 

Township funds. 

 

Safety First! – Please watch for construction signs and construction crews  

working on a project.  Slow down and be careful. 

 

Abandoned Vehicles – When reporting an abandoned vehicle, which is  

parked on the Township Road Right-of-Way, include the following  

information: make, model, color, location and license plate number. 
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PATCHING/PAVING 
 

“When is my road going to be repaved?” is a frequently asked question.  

Typically, roads in a specific area of unincorporated Winfield Township are 

re-surfaced every ten years.  However, due to rising paving prices and budget 

restraints, the re-surfacing schedule has been delayed by three to four years.      

The schedule for patching/paving is as follows: 
 

 

Paving in 2017 
 

 Northwoods Subdivision: 

  Hawthorne Lane Northwoods Drive 

  Hickory Lane  Elm Drive 

  Robin Lane  Burr Oak Drive 

 

  Hoy Avenue (East dead end to St. James Farm) 

  Madison Street (Butterfield Rd to Hoy Rd) 

 
 This list is tentative and streets may be deleted to  

  accommodate the prices in the contract.  
   

 

STORM DRAIN STENCILING 
 

Why stencil the message "DUMP NO WASTE - DRAINS TO 

RIVER" on storm drains?  Here are some good reasons:  
 

Protect Local Streams and Rivers - Local Citizens are Now the 

Largest Polluters! :  
 

Historically sewage treatment plants and other large facilities have been the 

cause of most water pollution in our area.  However, in recent years the 

DuPage River Coalition has been monitoring local sewage treatment plants, 

and working with them to improve the quality of the discharge from these 

facilities.  As a result, the largest polluters are now local citizens.  Although 

any one person does not come close to dumping the amount of waste of a 

large facility, there are millions of citizens in the DuPage River Watershed, 

and it all adds up!  The next level of improving water quality is to increase 

awareness of local citizens.     
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To Increase Awareness of Water Drainage Systems:  
 

Most polluters do not even realize they're polluting.  Many people just don't 

realize that storm drains funnel water directly to the river--there is no 

treatment plant in between.  Therefore, to dump waste down a storm drain is 

the same as walking up to the banks of a river and dumping the waste right 

in.  Knowing this, most people would not dump used oil down the drains 

when changing the oil in their car or sweep grass clippings into the drains.       
 

To Promote a Behavior Change in Local Citizens:  
 

Once people realize the water drainage system, they may begin to think more 

about some of their habits.  For instance, people may never consider the act 

of purposely dumping oil directly into a river.  However, many cars leak oil 

on driveways that runs down the driveway and into the storm sewer.  By not 

fixing the leak and allowing the oil to go down the storm drain, people cause 

the same effect as dumping oil in a river.  
  

Common Pollutants:  

 

Antifreeze, household chemicals, garden chemicals, fertilizers, pesticides, pet 

wastes  

 

Here’s How You Can Participate: 
  

Storm drain stenciling is a fun way to get a group of friends, scouts, 

neighbors & co-workers together while spending time outside.  You can 

spend as much or as little time as you have.  It’s so simple and flexible.  The 

Conservation Foundation supplies everything you need at no charge    to you 

and all we ask is that you fill out a form to tell us the number of drains 

stenciled, what you found there and how many friends you got together. 

Drain maps are available from your community. 

 

To learn more log onto www.theconservationfoundation.org and search 

Storm Drain Stenciling and you can see how to get started.   

 
More information is available at DuPage County, go to: 

http://www.dupageco.org/swm/ 
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Winfield Township Road District accepts used 

vegetable cooking oil for recycling.  Animal Fat Not 

Accepted 

Bring your plastic container of used vegetable 

cooking oil drop it off during the days and times that 

are listed. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Closed the following Mondays 

 February 20, 2017 (President’s Day) 

 May 29, 2017 (Memorial Day) 

 September 4, 2017 (Labor Day) 

 October 9, 2017 (Columbus Day) 

 December 25, 2017 (Christmas Day) 
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http://www.theconservationfoundation.org/


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

  Event will be held “Rain or Shine” 
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Phone List 
 

EMERGENCY – POLICE, FIRE, AMBULANCE – 911 
 

 

Winfield Township Offices 
Highway Commissioner – John S. Dusza      630-231-8850 

Highway Commissioner - Fax      630-231-9508 

Supervisor - Dona L. Smith        630-231-3591 

General Assistance Director         630-231-3591 

Assessor - Mark Malay        630-231-3573 

Township Office - Fax       630-231-3697 

Clerk - Clifford A. Brown        630-231-3591 

Trustees: 

Gerald (Jerry) Ruzicka       630-231-3591 

Mary Ann Manna        630-231-3591 

Dave Tornga         630-231-3591 

Don Voelz             630-231-3591 
 

DuPage County Administration Offices 

General Information         630-407-6500 

Animal Control         630-407-2800 

Board of Appeals/Review        630-407-5888 

Building & Zoning Department       630-407-6700 

County Clerk          630-407-5500 

Convalescent Center         630-665-6400 

Division of Transportation        630-407-6900 

Forest Preserve         630-933-7200 

Health Department         630-682-7400 

Recorder          630-407-5400 

Sheriff           630-407-2400 
 

DuPage County Board Members – District 6 
 

 Robert Larsen          630-260-8607 

Kevin Wiley          630-407-6023 

James Zay          630-876-8601 

 Forest Preserve District of DuPage County 

Al Murphy          630-244-2674 
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Accepted 

Items 
 

Holiday Lights, 

Bicycles,  

Keys,  

Old Flags,  

Eye Glasses  

Hearing Aids,  

Propane Tanks,  

Fire Extinguishers,  

LP Records  

Gently Used Office 

Furniture,  

New or Gently Used   

    School Supplies,  

Ink Cartridges 

Crutches  

Walkers 

Wheel Chairs 

Yarn, Clothing Buttons 

Portable Sewing 

Machines,  

Musical Instruments 

Books, Crayons  

Sewing Supplies 

Housewares  

Apparel   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Electronics 
 

Computers 

Monitors      

Laptops  

Keyboards 

Mice,  

Printers 

Scanners  

Modems,  

Cell Phones  

Telephones  

TV’s  

DVD Players  

Gaming Devices  

Stereos  

Radios  

Chargers  

Cords  

Computer  

Cables   

Faxes  

Copiers 

Microwaves 
 

Scrap 

Metal 
 

Aluminum   

Gutters  

Metal Chicken  

  Wire  

Metal Fencing 

Metal Garbage  

  Cans  

Metal Garden  

   Tools 

Metal Hangers  

Metal Lawn  

  Furniture  

Metal Pipes  

Pots & Pans  

Metal Shelving  

Metal Wagons  

Metal Wheel  

  Barrows  

Tomato Cages  

Radiators  

Water Heaters     

Washers 

Dryers 

  

 

Not Accepted 
 

Hazardous Waste, Explosives, Items 

Containing Mercury, Air Conditioners, 

Batteries, Dehumidifiers, Fireworks, Motor 

Oil, Fluorescent Bulbs, Tires, Refrigerators, 

Smoke Detectors 
 

NO TV’s with cracked or 

 broken screens 
  

 

 OLD LATEX and  

OIL-BASED PAINT  

RECYCLING 
  

Epaint Recycling 

Solutions 

 (847-666-8351)   

will be onsite to  

collect paint.   
  

Latex Paint 

1Quart Can = $1.00/can 

1Gallon Can = $2.00/can 

5 Gallon Pail = $10.00/pail 

  

Oil-Based Paint 

 1Qurart Can = $4.00/can 

1Gallon Can = $8.00/can 

5 Gallon Pail = $20.00/pail 

  

Cash or Credit Card will  

be Accepted By Epaint 

at the event. 

***NEW *** $10 (cash only) fee per 

car for Electronic Devices 

Paper Shredding 
 

PROSHRED Security will be available On Site 
to shred your confidential  paper documents.   

Personal documents for shredding (Service is free; 

limited to three  banker size boxes total per vehicle.  No 

hard covers, binders, binder clip, or books.  Staples and 

paperclips are OK).  No businesses  Shredding available 

until truck is full.      

 Partial funding has been provided by DuPage 

County 
 



Municipalities 
 

City of West Chicago      630-293-2200 
Fire – Non-emergency     630-231-2123 

Police – Non-emergency     630-293-2222 

Public Works       630-293-2255 

Post Office       630-231-2020 

Park District       630-231-9474 

Library       630-231-1552 

Chamber       630-231-3003 

High School District #94     630-231-0880 

School District #33      630-293-6000 

 

 

Village of Winfield   630-933-7100 
Fire – Non-emergency     630-653-5050 

Police – Non-emergency     630-933-7160 

Public Works       630-933-7140 

Post Office       630-665-2977 

Park District       630-653-3889 

Library       630-653-7599 

Chamber       630-682-3712 

High School District #94     630-231-0880 

School District #34      630-909-4900 

 

 

City of Warrenville   630-393-9427 
Fire – Non-emergency     630-393-1381 

Police – Non-emergency     630-393-2131 

Public Works       630-393-9050 

Post Office       630-393-1109 

Park District       630-393-7279 

Library       630-393-1171 

Chamber       630-393-9080 

School District #200      630-682-2000 
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 City of Wheaton    630-260-2000 
Fire – Non-emergency     630-260-2175 

Police – Non-emergency     630-260-2161 

Public Works       630-260-2110 

Park District       630-665-4710 

Post Office       630-668-3530 

Library       630-668-1374 

Chamber       630-668-6464 

School District #200      630-682-2000 

 

 

Miscellaneous 
 

Clark Mosquito Control    800-323-5727 
 

ComEd      800-334-7661 
 

Comcast                 866-372-4216 
 

Illinois Secretary of State Driver’s License 

 Aurora  Facility    630-896-9880 

 Naperville Facility    630-355-9815 

 Wheaton (Express Facility)   312-793-1010  
 

I-PASS      800-824-7277 

J.U.L.I.E.      800-892-0123 

NiCor Gas      888-642-6748 

AT&T       888-611-4466 

Senior Bus Program     630-520-0054 

Social Security Office     877-274-5412 

WAYS       630-231-7166 

Warrenville Youth & Family Services  630-393-7057 
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We Remember the  

Men and Women of  

Our Armed Forces  

Who Defend Freedom 

Throughout the World.   

We Support Them and the  

Job They Are Doing. 


